This PDF is auto-generated for reference only. As such, it may contain some conversion errors and/or missing information. For all formal use please refer to the official version on the website, as linked below.

The UN's Role in The Institutional Abuse of Children: Wronged or Wrongdoer?

https://www.e-ir.info/2022/03/30/the-uns-role-in-the-institutional-abuse-of-children-wronged-or-wrongdoer/

CAROLYN M. EVANS, MAR 30 2022

The question of peacekeepers behaving badly is hardly news: some would say it was not even news in 1993 when UN Special Representative to Cambodia, Yasushi Akashi, faced accusations of peacekeepers sexually abusing local people and responded 'boys will be boys'. And there is some progress: since 2017 the present UN Secretary-General, António Guterres, has, for example, shown consistent and quite public commitment to addressing this issue. But it is also true to say that despite many years of the UN's 'zero tolerance' policy, sexual exploitation and abuse (SEA) and other misconduct perpetrated by peacekeepers is still making headlines with monotonous regularity. Indeed, though they provide a useful point of focus for this discussion, such conduct is certainly not confined to uniformed peacekeepers (Alexander and Stoddard 2021; Parker 2021; Westendorf and Searle 2017; Durch et.al. 2009; Csáky 2008).

Of course, responding to such matters is complex and complicated in any environment, and quickly becomes convoluted for the UN. Despite having a separate legal personality under international law, international organisations remain at least somewhat beholden to their constituent members – the states which enable them as an entity, and empower that entity in practice. There are also practical limitations to what response is possible. In common with other international organisations, the UN's institutional immunities are intended to be an enabling device but, in effect, can work to undermine accountability (Donais and Tanguay 2021), or allow impunity (Jennings 2017; Pillinger et.al. 2016). The UN response to misconduct thus tends to devolve into a case-focussed reaction, which is usually about what an individual is alleged to have done, whether that is punishable by law, and, if so, punishable by whom (just for a few examples, see: Westendorf 2020; Morris 2021; Westendorf and Searle 2017; Kihara-Hunt 2017; Smith 2017; Odello and Burke 2016; Hamilton-Martin 2015; York 2015).

Without rehearsing a much larger debate, here it is important to note that peacekeeping operations are provided with their mandate by a decision of the UN Security Council (Koops et.al. 2015; Doyle and Sambanis 2006; Durch 2006). In effect, this legal basis for authorising peacekeeping operations means that they function as a subsidiary organ of the Security Council, as highlighted in the UN response on SEA – Security Council Resolution 2272, for example (see also Neudorfer 2016). This does *not*, however, give the UN direct legal control of troops deployed in peacekeeping under the UN's aegis. Scholarship on peacekeeper misconduct has also served to highlight a wide range of issues created by this always complex, and often convoluted, chain of command (for instance, see: Di Razza 2020; Lundgren et.al. 2021; Williams and Bellamy 2021).

At best, the current understanding of these arrangements seems to leave the UN at the mercy of what individual states are prepared to do in response to such misconduct per se; a more cynical view would say that this enables UN inaction, as well as side-stepping (more) calls for its reform (on reform, see: Müller 2016). On the whole, it seems fair here to suggest two things: firstly, that the effect has been to allow the UN to deflect the largest part of the response to others; and secondly, that related debate then crowds out consideration of more embracing options for what the UN might itself do in response – distinct from, and in addition to, whatever states might do.

There is, in any case, a profound stumbling block to a focus on individual conduct ever proving to be enough. Armed forces are not, by any means, alone in this (as the #MeToo movement has shown) but the fact is that armed forces,

Written by Carolyn M. Evans

as a genre of organisations, have a rather unlovely – and unfinished – history on related issues over the last several decades.

To take just one example, in the 1990s the US Navy faced the indignity of a running 'front page' drama about the 1991 Tailhook Association Convention. The episode centred on the command chain's failure to act in response to allegations about the sexual assault of scores of women and some men (for a synopsis, see Winerip 2013). Pivotally, since then the US armed forces have seen quite the litany of such scandals, and plenty of adverse public attention, but the institutional response has proven so inadequate that a major independent inquiry has now been conducted (Independent Review Commission on Sexual Assault in the Military 2021). I hasten to add that attention should *not* turn next to those armed forces which are less well-resourced, and so some – but not I – would assert are consequently less well-disciplined and thus more prone to poor conduct standards. In fact, there is no shortage of similar examples from across the developed world in relation to SEA (for example, see: Townsend 2021; Honderich 2021; Cecco 2021; Stayner 2021) and misconduct more broadly (for example: Horne et.al. 2020; Knaus 2020a; Knaus 2020b; DePalma 1997).

This all speaks to the contrary of the time-honoured logic of 'it can't happen here' (in this case, 'it can't happen in proper, professional armed forces'). Accordingly, such organisations ought not be presumed to always be reliable in taking enough action on SEA and associated misconduct – whether this misconduct arises at home or when deployed for UN peacekeeping operations. In turn, this informs the reason to refer herein to 'those who are seen to represent the UN'. Peacekeepers are emblematic of the difficulty arising when those (legally) controlled by one actor, their state, are in a position to harm the reputation of the actor on whose behalf they are carrying out some activity, in this case the UN. Being in uniform, they are readily recognised as representatives of some organisation, but the link to the UN is self-evident and memorable in the blue helmet or beret worn by UN peacekeepers.

Thus, while there is an important ongoing scholarly debate about the legal question of 'effective control' over peacekeepers (for example: Morris 2021; Di Razza 2020), my concern is this: those allegedly wronged by peacekeepers, and, I suggest, wider civil society, are unlikely to draw a bright, clear line between the state and the UN, so such acts will more likely have the effect of *bringing both into disrepute*. This further suggests a question is lurking on the UN's horizon about perceptions of the UN's role in such matters: if the organisation will not do enough to address such wrongs, could the UN's response itself come to be seen as wrong-doing?

Accordingly, a brief look at scholarship on institutional abuse of children will go towards illustrating why, when those seen to represent it are said to have done wrong, the UN should more closely consider such cases to find better responses, including direct action.

How does institutional child abuse figure in the need for a response?

Beyond known issues of dealing with misconduct as sketched above, a newer conundrum relates to the consequences arising if the *institutional response* to cases involving SEA of children is itself found to be materially lacking. This question has been probed in relation to, for example, various churches (Brown 2021; BBC News 2022; Al Jazeera 2021; BBC News 2022) and other organisations (Tuerkheimer 2021; Kennedy and McCarthy 2021; Kelly et.al. 2020; Chutchian 2022). The deepening travails of such institutions point to a new dimension of these challenges in cases involving children: the possibility that a form of child abuse may arise, in effect, from an institutional response to alleged wrong-doing that falls short.

The phrase 'institutional abuse' is now used in scholarly writings fairly consistently to mean abuse that occurred in an institutional setting (Daly 2014). The term, 'institutional' is taken broadly as non-familial, of the kind of setting central to the recent Royal Commission inquiry into institutional responses to child sexual abuse in Australia (Wright and Swain 2018). Various countries have found that the issue is not confined to one place or even one organisation (Sköld 2013, 2016; note the diversity of case studies addressed by the Royal Commission, including the Australian Defence Force).

Part of the signature of such acts is abuse of institutional power (Death 2015), which itself comes in various forms,

Written by Carolyn M. Evans

but commonly arises if 'adults tend to place the interest of institutions ... above the protection of children' (Hamilton 2017). This includes failing to act – or to act sufficiently – in the face of relevant reports, or, indeed, failing to provide a reasonable mechanism to elicit reports in the first place and/or then being seen to treat 'whistle-blowers' inappropriately.

Obviously, by its Purposes given in the UN Charter, the UN is *not* primarily about caring for children in the way that the operator of an orphanage or other youth services organisation is usually taken to be. It seems abundantly clear, however, that the UN implicitly takes on a non-trivial role in, even if not an element of legal responsibility for, avoiding harm to children by the actions of those seen to represent the UN – noting that harms are not limited to those implied by a strict understanding of SEA (Westendorf and Searle 2017; see also Horne et.al. 2020).

Public inquiries have served to highlight a related and regrettable reality: that failure to act is not infrequently some kind of a 'knowing failure'. That is, the first organisational response is not reliably proactive in addressing the matter to clear and positive effect, or even in recognising that police investigation without delay is very likely the appropriate response, at least when potentially criminal acts are involved. The organisational response more usually varies from 'mere' ineptitude in institutional leadership and consequent delays, to denial and/or obfuscation towards protecting the organisation's name, to wilful cover-ups, complicit acts, retributions against whistle-blowers, and so on.

There is a related issue for the command chain in the case of uniformed personnel, which very much comes home to roost in deployments – including UN peacekeeping operations. The first institutional response to alleged misconduct is, seemingly inevitably, to assert that the leadership was unaware of such terrible doings – but one must question this very seriously when operational deployments involve unusually close quarters for living and working. There are few secrets in a barracks room, but none at all in a tent in an operational compound, so an assertion that no misconduct was 'seen' in those circumstances should almost instantly be considered threadbare, even tantamount to a failure by those charged with supervising peacekeeping personnel for which they should be required to account.

One could attempt to map the UN response since Akashi accordingly, and, despite some positive developments (such as the Zeid Report in 2005), one would very likely find evidence for each form of failure or ineffectiveness in the UN's institutional response (not least, in the poor treatment of whistle-blowers – see Hamilton-Martin, 2015). That much said, perhaps here it is enough to notice that the ugly headlines continue largely unabated – much as those involving other institutions did before a culminating scandal.

Thus, quite distinct from the challenges that persist in testing the culpability of a peacekeeper alleged to be a wrongdoer, and regardless of what any particular state does in its own legal realm, the question prompted by the debate on institutional abuse of children is as to whether the *UN response* is itself adequate, sufficient, and complete. In future, what could it mean if the UN is seen as failing to act, or act sufficiently, in the face of ongoing instances of SEA of children? Put another way, *could lack of direct UN action on SEA of children be seen to morph into wrong-doing by the UN?*

How to avert (perceptions of) wrong-doing by doing more in response to SEA

Peacekeeping remains a flagship activity of the UN, despite the level of activity ebbing somewhat since the highwater mark around 2015. Accordingly, responding to the (alleged) misconduct of peacekeepers provides a point of focus for discussing whether the UN does enough on its own account to respond to SEA of children in its orbit. That is, has the UN done what it can, with the tools that it has, to address this genre of issues when they arise on its watch? Or, might it be seen that the response has been shaped primarily by considerations other than duly protecting children and so working, in effect, to allow further hurt?

As noted earlier, how one might answer depends, to a degree, on one's conception of the relationship between the UN and an individual peacekeeper, and this, in turn, connects to how the role of the (alleged) perpetrator is framed – and even which actor in the UN should take action (where the Secretary-General has had much of the running to date, but the Security Council remains responsible for the activities of its subsidiary organs). Pivotally, scholarship on institutional abuse of children shows that every authority in the institutional chain has a role to play, and a lapse by

Written by Carolyn M. Evans

any one of them might render the overall institutional response inadequate, insufficient, or otherwise incomplete. Thus a further wrong of institutional abuse *could arise almost regardless of how questions of legal culpability of individual peacekeepers are addressed and/or resolved*.

In terms of UN action per se, despite the hurt done to the UN's name by such misconduct, much more has been said than has actually been done about remediating the UN's role in such matters. Some would connect this to what are now well-known challenges in finding enough contributions to fill the bill on personnel required for peacekeeping operations (on those challenges, see: Williams and Bellamy 2021; Horne et.al. 2020; Smith and Boutellis 2013; Reinl 2015; Coleman 2013). The alternative view, with which I readily admit some sympathy, is that fielding an abusive peacekeeper may well prove to be no better an answer than not fielding one at all.

Either way, thus far the bulk of the UN response has been the urging of others to take action, such as by more, and more open, reporting of such matters, 'naming and shaming' of states whose peacekeepers behave badly, and initiatives designed to vet peacekeepers as to any history of prior misconduct. Even where this goes in the right direction, some – perhaps many – would find this lack of *direct action* to be a modest extent of response, and surprising given that the acts themselves are typically egregious, the human rights consequences for children are so dire, and the stain on the reputation of the UN then so persistent. However, the same might have been said, and probably was said, about those other institutions whose travails were noted earlier. History now shows that those organisations still shied away from addressing the matters directly, until it became unavoidable in relatively recent times – and, importantly, reputational fallout abounds as an evident result.

Put bluntly, and with no disrespect intended to the present Secretary-General, this suggests that hand-wringing should now give way to more effective problem-solving, and that it is for the Security Council to take that action on peacekeeping which operates under its auspices. For instance, one could challenge what has become the 'accepted wisdom' which keeps the issue looping around in a Gordian knot – that lacking direct legal control over peacekeepers means, perforce, that the UN generally, or the Security Council specifically, entirely lacks any mechanism for taking direct action on these matters and that nothing more can be done, leaving those who would do wrong unconstrained by the prospect of actually bearing the consequences of their actions. Accordingly, to break out of that Gordian knot, a good starting place would be to re-frame the matter.

What to do next?

In terms of specific suggestions to re-frame the matter: if remaining focussed on the accountability of individual peacekeepers gives rise to that particular Gordian knot, it may be more productive to consider other options for the point of focus for accountability. For example, one might look again to ask: to whom is offence given by the actions in question, and about whom could complaint thus be made?

Instead of assuming that the wrong is done *only* to others, such as the child victims of SEA, the UN could, for example, conceive of itself as offended by such actions. To be very clear, here I am suggesting that this arises *in addition* to any outrage done to an individual complainant, or even the harm done to the name of a state by its citizen being implicated in alleged or possible misconduct. This approach could highlight the hurt done to the UN's reputation when, for example, those wearing the blue beret are involved in questionable activities, or when those activities are so egregious that they interfere with what the UN is attempting to do via peacekeeping operations.

The offence given to the UN might thus be re-framed as, for example, 'conduct unbecoming of representing the UN', or, in more serious matters, perhaps 'conduct prejudicial to the UN's operations, mission, or Purposes'. Next, again to avoid that Gordian knot noted earlier, one option would be to address the matter as part of the relationship between the UN and the relevant state – the 'troop-contributing country' (TCC) in UN parlance. That is, the UN's complaint would arise from the consequences of the TCC sending an individual alleged to have done wrong, rather than against that individual(s) per se. The UN could consider itself offended because, for example, conduct by that TCC's citizen while deployed was not in compliance with the standards set for such activities by the UN in related policy or a relevant memorandum of understanding. Importantly, while being one way of providing a clear demonstration of the UN's intent to take actual action on such matters, this approach should not intrude upon the

Written by Carolyn M. Evans

legal or disciplinary recourse that the TCC may have against its personnel.

Asserting a right to test the quality of conduct carried out under its aegis is not entirely novel for the UN, though it would be a new development in this genre of matters. In any case, the UN presently lacks a relevant venue in which such matters might be heard, and so would need to construct one. In line with the logic advanced here, that mechanism could conceivably operate as another subsidiary organ of the Security Council, and so be established by a Council resolution.

This suggests one way in which verifiable evidence of events in question might be taken up by a 'review of conduct mechanism', in which the respondent would be the TCC providing peacekeeper(s) alleged to have done wrong, thereby adding direct action to the UN's overall institutional response to alleged misconduct. Such an initiative would parallel Council resolutions establishing other necessary – even if, at the time, unusual – mechanisms to pursue the Council's agenda. Relevant examples would include the International Criminal Tribunals on the Former Yugoslavia and Rwanda, various committees dealing with terrorism, plus a variety of commissions and investigative bodies that have been employed over the decades.

In this approach, the specific legal nature of the acts said to have occurred would matter less in terms of the details of black-letter law that might be involved. What matters more is simply whether the events can be shown to have occurred, and then to what extent the UN would find itself offended by those events – because they breach UN policy on which compliance is expected, just for one example. There is also the question of the degree of hurt to the UN and/or its reputation, where relevant misconduct may range from genuinely isolated incidents by a lone individual, to those which continue so long or hurt so many that they cross a threshold of seriousness suggesting the misconduct impedes that peacekeeping operation, or even the work of the UN more generally.

Taken together, this approach might largely involve verifying whether the events occurred at all, and then forming a view on the implications of the conduct for the good name of the UN. Some elegance would, of course, be called for in determining what rules of operation might apply to the working of such a venue, and there are certainly questions to answer about what measure of consequences would be appropriate in substantiated cases. However, even this 'headlines' extent of discussion suggests that rather more fertile ground exists for tilling than might be supposed from the conventional focus on immunities of the organisation, and/or who has the 'effective control' of peacekeepers. Those remain important debates, but, I suggest, insufficient discussions in the light of emerging civil society views about the institutional abuse of children.

Of course, the next question is who might grasp the nettle on instigating direct action to respond to SEA of children that occurs on the UN's watch. Since questions of SEA and other misconduct have already persisted for quite some time, one should not wait with bated breath for standard approaches to somehow produce a different result. Instead, there may be more to be learned from unconventional approaches, in turn suggesting that this element of the debate would be worthy of more attention in the near future. Even if motivated by desire to address the implications of institutional abuse of children, there is also the prospect that via such debate a way may be found to more productively address a wider array of misconduct in due course.

References

ABC News (2020 Feb. 19.). 'Boy Scouts of America files for bankruptcy in step towards sexual abuse compensation fund'. *ABC News*. Available at: https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-02-19/boy-scouts-seek-bankruptcy-urge-victims-to-step-forward/11979014.

Al Jazeera (2021 Sep. 25.). 'Canada's Catholic bishops sorry for abuses of Indigenous children'. *Al Jazeera*. Available at: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/9/25/catholic-church-apologises-to-canadas-indigenous-over-abuses.

Alexander, J. and Stoddard, H. (2021 Feb. 11.). 'Then And Now: 25 Years of Sexual Exploitation And Abuse'. *The New Humanitarian*. Available at: https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/feature/2021/2/11/25-years-of-sexual-

Written by Carolyn M. Evans

exploitation-and-abuse.

BBC News (2020 Nov. 23.). 'New York Attorney General sues Buffalo Diocese for "sex abuse cover-up"'.*BBC News*. Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-55050959.

BBC News (2022 Jan. 21.). 'Investigation finds former Pope Benedict XVI failed to act over four child abuse cases'. *BBC News.* Available at: https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-01-21/investigation-finds-former-pope-benedict-xvi/13723238.

Brown, R. (2021 Nov. 25). 'Robert Friscic was offered a \$3.7m settlement by the Catholic Church over historical sexual abuse. Lawyers say his case has set a precedent'. *ABC News*. Available at: https://www.abc.net.au/news/202 1-11-25/robert-friscic-bongiorno-catholic-church-settlement-sexual-abuse/100645008.

Cecco, L. (2021 Oct. 29.). 'New minister takes helm as Canadian military engulfed by sexual misconduct crisis'.*The Guardian*. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/ world/2021/oct/29/canada-sexual-misconduct-military-scandal.

Chutchian, M. (2022 Feb. 11.). 'Boy Scouts of America wins key support for sex abuse settlement'. *Reuters*. Available at: https://www.reuters.com/world/us/boy-scouts-america-wins-key-support-sex-abuse-settlement-2022-02-10/.

Coleman, K. P. (2013) 'Token Troop Contributions to United Nations Peacekeeping Operations', in Alex J Bellamy and Paul D Williams (Ed.), *Providing Peacekeepers: The Politics, Challenges, and Future of United Nations Peacekeeping Contributions*. Oxford: Oxford Scholarship Online.

Csáky, C. (2008). No One to Turn To: The under-reporting of child sexual exploitation and abuse by aid workers and peacekeepers. Report. London: Save the Children.

Daly, K. (2014). 'Conceptualising Responses to Institutional Abuse of Children'. *Current Issues in Criminal Justice*, 26(1): 5-29.

Death, J. (2015). 'Bad Apples, Bad Barrel: Exploring Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse by Catholic Clergy in Australia'. *International Journal for Crime, Justice and Social Democracy*, 4(2): 94-110.

DePalma, A. (1997 Jan. 18.). 'Canada Accuses 47 of Misconduct in Bosnia'. *The New York Times*. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/1997/01/18/world/canada-accuses-47-of-misconduct-in-bosnia.html?pagewanted=print.

Di Razza, N. (2020). *The Accountability System for the Protection of Civilians in UN Peacekeeping*. New York: International Peace Institute

Donais, T. and Tanguay, E. (2021). 'Protection of Civilians and Peacekeeping's Accountability Deficit'. *International Peacekeeping*, 28(4): 553-578.

Doyle, M.W. and Sambanis, N. (2006). *Making War and Building Peace: United Nations Peace Operations*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.

Durch, W. J. (Ed.). (2006). *Twenty-First-Century Peace Operations*. Washington, DC: United States Institute of Peace.

Durch, W. J., Andrews, K.N. and England, M.L. with Weed, M.C. (2009). *Improving Criminal Accountability in United Nations Peace Operations*. (Report No 65 Rev 1). Washington, DC: Henry L. Stimson Centre.

Hamilton, M.A. (2017). 'The barriers to a national inquiry into child sexual abuse in the United States' Child Abuse &

Written by Carolyn M. Evans

Neglect, 74: 1-9.

Hamilton-Martin, R. (2015 Sep. 14.). 'Ostracised, sacked ... and even arrested: the fate of whistleblowers at the UN'. *The Guardian*. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/ world/2015/sep/14/un-united-nations-ostracised-sacked-arrested-whistleblowers.

Horne, C., Robinson, K. and Lloyd, M. (2020). 'The Relationship between Contributors' Domestic Abuses and Peacekeeper Misconduct in United Nations Peacekeeping Operations'. *International Studies Quarterly*, 64(1): 235-247.

Honderich, H. (2021 Dec. 13.). 'Canada apologises for 'scourge' of military sexual misconduct'. *BBC News.* Available at: https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-59632657.

Independent Review Commission on Sexual Assault in the Military. (2021). *Hard Truths and the Duty to Change: Recommendations from the Independent Review Commission on Sexual Assault in the Military*. Washington, DC.

Jennings, K. (2017 Sep. 18.). 'The Immunity Dilemma: Peacekeepers' Crimes and the UN's Response'. *E-International Relations*. Available at: https://www.eir.info/2017/09/18/the-immunity-dilemma-peacekeepers-crimes-and-the-uns-response/.

Kelly, C., Bomey, N. and Schnell, L. (2020 Feb. 18.). 'Boy Scouts files Chapter 11 bankruptcy in the face of thousands of child abuse allegations'. *USA Today.* Available at: https://www.usatoday.com/in-depth/news/investigations/2020/02/18/boy-scouts-bsa-chapter-11-bankruptcy-sexual-abuse-cases/1301187001/.

Kennedy, P. and McCarthy, M. (2021 June 1.). 'Elite Australian gymnasts reveal claims of emotional and verbal abuse by some coaches following Human Rights Commission report'. *ABC News.* Available at: https://www.abc.net. au/news/2021-06-01/gymnasts-allegations-emotional-verbal-abuse-by-some-coaches/100163758.

Kihara-Hunt, A. (2017). *Individual Criminal Accountability of United Nations Police Personnel*. Brill, International Humanitarian Law Series, Volume 50.

Knaus, C. (2020a Nov. 19.). 'Key findings of the Brereton report into allegations of Australian war crimes in Afghanistan'. *The Guardian*. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2020/nov/19/key-findings-of-the-brereton-report-into-allegations-of-australian-war-crimes-in-afghanistan.

Knaus, C. (2020b Dec. 2.). 'War crimes: former minister reveals why Canada disbanded its special airborne force after scandal'. *The Guardian.* Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2020/dec/03/war-crimes-former-minister-reveals-why-canada-disbanded-its-special-forces-after-scandal.

Koops, J.A., Tardy, T., MacQueen, N. and Williams, P.D. (Eds.). *The Oxford Handbook of United Nations Peacekeeping Operations*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.

Lundgren, M., Oksamytna, K. and Bove, V. (2021). 'Politics or Performance? Leadership Accountability in UN Peacekeeping'. *Journal of Conflict Resolution*, 66(1): 32-60.

Morris, T. (2022). 'State Responsibility and Accountability in UN Peacekeeping: The Case of *The Mothers of Srebrenica v. The Netherlands*'. International Peacekeeping, 29(2): 204-234.

Müller, J. (Ed.).(2016), Reforming the United Nations: A Chronology. Leiden: Brill Nijhoff.

Neudorfer, K. (2016 April 21.). 'UNSC Resolution 2272: Progress Against Sexual Abuse in UN Peacekeeping?'.*E-International Relations*. Available at: https://www.e-ir.info/2016/04/21/unsc-resolution-2272-progress-against-sexual-abuse-in-un-peacekeeping/.

Written by Carolyn M. Evans

Odello, M. and Burke, R. (2016). 'Between immunity and impunity: peacekeeping and sexual abuses and violence'. *International Journal of Human Rights*, 20(6): 839-853.

Parker, C. (2021 Sep. 28.). 'Report details sexual abuse allegations against WHO staffers during Congo Ebola outbreak'. *The Washington Post*. Available at: https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2021/09/28/who-report-sexual-assault-ebola/.

Pillinger, M., Hurd, I. and Barnett, M.N. (2016). 'How to Get Away with Cholera: The UN, Haiti, and International Law'. *Perspectives on Politics*, 14(1): 70-86.

Reinl, J. (2015 Sep. 29.). 'UN nations pledge 40,000 peacekeepers'. *Al Jazeera.* Available at: https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2015/09/40000-peacekeepers150929000643036.html.

Sköld , J. (2013). 'Historical Abuse—A Contemporary Issue: Compiling Inquiries into Abuse and Neglect of Children in Out-of-Home Care Worldwide'. *Journal of Scandinavian Studies in Criminology and Crime Prevention*, 14(Sup 1): 5-23.

Sköld , J. (2016). 'The truth about abuse? A comparative approach to inquiry narratives on historical institutional child abuse'. *History of Education*,45(4): 492-509.

Smith, S. (2017). 'Accountability and sexual exploitation and abuse in peace operations'. *Australian Journal of International Affairs*, 71(4): 405-422.

Smith, A.C. and Boutellis, A. (2013). *Rethinking Force Generation: Filling the Capability Gaps in UN Peacekeeping*. Providing for Peacekeeping No. 2. New York: International Peace Institute.

Stayner, T. (2021 Oct. 22.). 'Sexual assault complaints in Australian Defence Force soar to eight-year high'.*SBS News*. Available at: https://www.sbs.com.au/news/sexual-assault-complaints-in-australian-defence-force-soar-to-eight-year-high/1df8e7f8-33c3-4c25-89b1-7975f203efc1.

Townsend, M. (2021 July 25.). 'Two-thirds of women in UK military report bullying and sexual abuse'. *The Guardian*. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2021/jul/25/two-thirds-of-women-in-uk-military-report-bullying-and-sexual-abuse.

Tuerkheimer, D. (2021 Oct. 31.). 'How was Larry Nassar able to get away with his terrible crimes?'. *The Guardian*. Available at: https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2021/oct/31/how-was-larry-nassar-able-to-get-away-with-his-terrible-crimes.

Westendorf, J. (2020 June 14.). 'Sexual abuse by UN peacekeepers is shocking and shameful. Why does it persist?'. *ABC News*. Available at: https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-06-15/united-nations-un-peacekeeping-sexual-exploitation-abuse/12286664.

Westendorf, J. and Searle, L. (2017). 'Sexual exploitation and abuse in peace operations: trends, policy responses and future directions'. *International Affairs*, 93(2): 365-387.

Williams, P.D. and Bellamy, A.J. (2021). Understanding Peacekeeping. Third Edition. Cambridge: Polity Press.

Winerip, M. (2013 May 13.). 'Revisiting the Military's Tailhook Scandal'. *The New York Times*. Available at: https://www.nytimes.com/2013/05/13/booming/revisiting-the-militarys-tailhook-scandal-video.html.

Wright, K. and Swain, S. (2018). 'Speaking the Unspeakable, Naming the Unnameable: The Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse'. *Journal of Australian Studies*, 48(2): 139-152.

Written by Carolyn M. Evans

York, G. (2015 May 13.). 'Failure to act on sex abuse by UN peacekeepers undermines missions: Dallaire'. *The Globe and Mail*. Available at: https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/canadians-join-campaigners-calling-for-end-to-un-peacekeeper-sex-abuse/article24420285/.

About the author:

Carolyn M Evans CSC PhD MLS MBA Grad Dip OR BBus (Dist) teaches and researches at the Faculty of Law & Justice at the University of New South Wales, Sydney, specialising in international law in relation to international organisations. She recently published her first monograph *Towards a more accountable United Nations Security Council* (Brill, Legal Aspects of International Organizations, Volume 61, 2021), based on her doctoral dissertation. The unifying theme in her work is governance and accountability, such as seen in contributions to the work of Jeni Whalan on 'Scenario-Based Training for Senior Leadership in Peace Operations – Sexual Exploitation and Abuse', 'Dealing with Disgrace: Addressing Sexual Exploitation and Abuse in UN Peacekeeping', and 'Leveraging power and influence on the United Nations Security Council'. She has earlier addressed topics as diverse as forced marriage in Australia and competition in Australian retail banking, and, more recently, is supporting a project investigating constitutional populism as it relates to constitutional democracy. Carolyn was previously a senior decision-maker in commercial and nonprofit enterprise, after an early career in the Royal Australian Air Force which culminated in the award of the Conspicuous Service Cross.